Minutes of the Board for the 

Pennsylvania Chapter 

of The American Chestnut Foundation (PA-TACF)

Friday, July 29, 2005
303 Forest Resources Lab, Penn State University
University Park, PA
Those in attendance were:  Tim Phelps, President; Dave Armstrong, Vice President and Chair of Grants Committee; Bob Summersgill, Past President and Growers’ Committee Chair; Jim Egenrieder, Board Member; Jim Walizer, Board Member; Frank Brouse, Board Member; Chandis Klinger, Board Member; Tim Eck, Treasurer; Bill Montague, Board Member; Susan You, PA-TACF Stanback Intern, and Sara Fitzsimmons, Tree Breeding Program Coordinator.  Sara Fitzsimmons took minutes.

Tim Phelps called the meeting to order at 10am.
I.  Agenda

Tim Phelps presented the agenda to be covered for the day.  Several additions were made to the agenda.
Tim Eck moved to accept the agenda as amended.
Tim Phelps seconded the motion.
The motion carried.
II.  Minutes

The minutes of the April 8, 2005 Board meeting were discussed.
Tim Eck is added to the Science Committee.  The Science Committee needs a new Science Advisor/Chair.  Dr. Henry Gerhold, forestry professor at Penn State University, is a possible nominee.  The Science Committee now includes Tim Phelps, Dave Armstrong, Tim Eck, and Sara Fitzsimmons.
There have been no new developments in the completion of a MOU with PA DCNR.  Tim Phelps has been put in contact with DCNR lawyer Jenny Davis, but talks have not progressed since last Board meeting.  
Tim Eck mentioned that the inclusion of as many multiple sources as possible now is more important than the immediate inclusion of regions.  He recommends that the Chapter should just focus on getting the multiple sources now rather than the regions – It was noted that this topic should be included on the next Science Committee meeting agenda.
Dave Armstrong makes a motion to accept the minutes as amended.

Chandis Klinger seconds the motion.

The motion carried.
III.  Treasurer’s Report
Dave Armstrong distributed a hand-out detailing the Chapter’s finances.  At that point, Mr. Armstrong also discussed the current status of Chapter grants.  There are not currently a lot of grants in the mill, but he is currently focusing on a large grant through National Fish and Wildlife.  Due in September, the grant is through the NFWs Native Plant Initiative and could bring in $13,500 to the Chapter.
Also, Mr. Armstrong has placed the Chapter on the Armstrong Foundation’s potential grantee list (that’s the Armstrong flooring company, sff).  The Chapter won’t be able to apply for a grant until November, and that would be for funding in the year 2007.

Back on the Chapter’s finances:: Interest is on target.  Membership is about on target.  Tim Phelps noted a need for approval for expense on Arboretum fence repair.  A terrible ice storm during the winter of 2004/2005 required emergency fence repair by Utility Forestry Inc. the funding of which prompted the following motion.
Dave Armstrong motioned that for expense items of $500 or more, items that are not covered in the budget or previously approved, the approval of at least 5 board members must be received by either e-mail or phone call.  The board should then review and ratify the expenditure at the next Board meeting.
Bill Montague seconded the motion.

There was general agreement that it would be important to keep the Chapter Treasurer in the loop.  
Dave Armstrong amends the motion to specify expense items that are of an emergency nature, i.e. items that cannot wait until approval at the next Board Meeting.
Jim Walizer seconds the amendment.

Ammendment Approved.

Tim Phelps amends the motion to eliminate the expense minimum of $500 so that there would be no dollar amount specified.

Bill Montague seconds the amendment.

Ammendment Approved.
Tim Eck recommends as an amendment to review, but not ratify.

Tim Phelps seconds.

Amendment Approved.

Dave Armstrong seconds that the motion be accepted as amended.

Motion as amended carries.

Dave Armstrong moved that the Board approve the expenditure of $780.00 that went toward the repair of the Arboretum fence.

Bob Summersgill seconded the motion.

Motion carried.
IV.  Budget proposal for 2006
Dave Armstrong presented a budget proposal for 2006.  As there will be no Board meeting prior to the Chapter’s Fall meeting in Roaring Spring, the current vote of approval will be the final.  Mr. Armstrong described the process by which he calculates the budget; he looks at the expenditures of the past four years and then estimates the upcoming year’s based on a general average.

Some discussion regarding expenses for the new Chestnut Center at PSU took place.  Rent will be much cheaper than expected and will include mailing operations, fax, and secretary use.  The use of the copy machine will be billed forward.  The phone charge will be approximately $15/month + tolls.  There were many questions about details of the office, but it was generally recommended that such discussion take place at a later date, and not during the Board Meeting.
Some changes were made to the budget but, overall, the Chapter will be tapping into about $23,000 of Saving, especially from the $50,000 from the DCED grant (Currently, the Chapter has $110,000 in savings).
Tim Eck motioned to approve the budget for 2006.

Bill Montague seconded the motion.

The motion carried.

Jim Walizer makes a motion to accept the Tim Eck’s treasurer report.

Chandis seconds the motion.

Motion carried.

Dave needs to send out a budget revision to the Board.

V.  Elections for 2005
Bob Summersgill and Dave Armstrong have been heading the nominating committee for the Chapter Board.  Currently, the position of Tracey Coulter, Chandis Klinger, and Frank Brouse are open.  Chandis Klinger has decided to run again for his position.  
Bob will have recommendations for the other two positions soon, possibly next week.
VI.  By-law draft changes
Dave Armstrong handed out a copy of changes he’d like to make to the Chapter’s by-laws, noting that the changes are a reflection of the current way the Chapter has been operating.
One of the recommendations is to appoint a secretary for Chapter meetings and to take care of things like publishing minutes.  It doesn’t matter who it is, but the Board should make an official appointment.
Mr. Armstrong requested that the Board provide comments on the recommended revisions to him via letter or e-mail prior to the next Board meeting in the Spring.  Dave Armstrong, Tim Phelps, and Bob Summersgill will compile the comments and revise the by-laws into a final version that will be provided to the current Board for approval and signature.  
Article 5 in the by-laws is missing.  Dave will provide this at a later date.  DAVE – do you have a final date by when members can send in final comments and questions?
VII.  Timber 2005 report
Jim Walizer reported on the Timberrr 2005 event and the Chapter’s participation in the expo.  In general, he thought the expo went really well, but the problem was low participation by the public; there was an extremely low turn-out.
After the event, Dave Armstrong wrote a letter to the organizers that the current fee of $250 was too pricey for the current participation level.  Mr Armstrong recommended that the Chapter not participate in the 2007 Timberrr Expo unless the price is reduced by about half.  He further recommended that we just set up a small table top with brochures.
It was generally agreed that the Chapter has avoided participation at such Expositions in the past because they are usually too expensive and generally have the wrong type of crowd.

VIII.  Scholarship Program Recommendation and Motion

Earlier in the year, Lee Saufley approached Tim Phelps with a request to give monetary recognition to two students that helped him on his BC3 planting at Pine Grove.  The topic was discussed over e-mail, but final decision could not be reached.  It was determined that further discussion was needed.  

Dave Armstrong presented a type of scholarship program that the Chapter could institute.  Although the Board was intrigued, most felt as though such a scholarship program would leave out too many worthy candidates.  The current draft would allow only seniors or college freshman to get an award.  Some discussion followed as to whether we should keep this as a scholarship, or just change the focus.  Should we just give away several free memberships?
After some discussion, there was general consensus that the Chapter provide, from the education budget, incentives for the encouragement of young folks, the form of which would be determined later.
Dave Armstrong motioned that, for the budget year of 2006 and in the education area, the Board establish a line item of $1000 to put toward incentives toward rising students.

Jim Egenrieder seconded the motion.
Motion carried.
Tim Phelps motioned that the Board compensate the kids that Lee Saufley recommended.  Compensation would be for $400, split between the two kids, giving each $200.
Jim Egenrieder seconded.
After some discussion, it was generally agreed that such an award would not be an incentive, but rather an appreciation which would hopefully create leverage in the future for them to be interested in chestnuts in the future.  The Board would hope that such an award would foster future interest in the project, and that it would be exactly that type of interest the Chapter would hope to encourage through the newly established budge line item.
Tim Eck motioned that the Board give the students recommended by Lee Saufley each a $200 Savings Bonds, as well as a Certificate of Appreciation.
Dave Armstrong seconded the motion.
Motion carried.
IX.  Tractor
Tim Phelps reported on the new tractor.  The machine and components retailed $34,164.40, but were received for $21,511.90, which includes a reduction of 25% for a state contract discount, as well as a $4500 trade-in for the old Ford tractor and Bush Hog mower deck.  PA-TACF and TACF each contributed $5000 and the University had four different contributors – Drs. Carlson, Gerhold, and Steiner, as well as Lee Stover.  Tim Phelps thanked all involved for their efforts and noted that he was extremely pleased with the machine.
X.  Roberts Rules and Use of E-mail
Tim Phelps raised discussion with the Board as to whether e-mail should be used for formal Board decisions.  The Board generally agreed that e-mail would be good for some situations, but not for others.  It could be a good mechanism for advancing certain topics, but not others.  

The Board generally agreed that e-mail should not be used in conjunction with Roberts’ Rules, but could be used for discussion.  The Board recommended to proceed with caution on e-mail use on an as need basis and use it, potentially, for “small” decisions.  

Alex Day agreed to look into how PANO (PA’s Non-Profit Organizations’ Organization) handled the topic.

XI.  Breeding Program Update
Sara Fitzsimmons provided a hand-out detailing the Chapter’s breeding program, focusing on the 2005 selection and pollination season.  Of particular note is the Chapter’s movement into the western and northern extremes of the state.  Of particular concern is that the Chapter’s newly selected lines are not flowering in the year of selection.

Some discussion took place regarding whether the Board should allot money toward fencing for Jefferson County.  It was noted the TACF had funds specifically earmarked for the study of chestnut plantings on strip-mined land.  As the land at the Smith Farm was previously strip-mined, it was agreed that, although the Board recognized the need to protect the planting from deer browse, the Board would wait to see what funding the National organization could allot toward fencing at the Smith Farm.  At that point, the Chapter Board would take action.
XII.  Intern Report
Stanback Intern Susan (Zhuxuan) You reported on her activities from the summer.  Sara Fitzsimmons reported on Chapter intern Adam Karl’s Activities.  One of Adam’s main duties was to help Sara on the completion of a Grower’s manual, which he did.  There was to be a manual committee, but Ms. Fitzsimmons did not recall the members having been established.  Tim Phelps refreshed her memory by noting the committee included Dave Armstrong and Chandis Klinger.  Tim Eck also agreed to be on the committee and recommended a potential printer for the manual.
Tim Eck reported on the activities of Chapter sponsored Intern Emma Eck who was studying the role of insects in chestnut pollination.  She collected a massive amount of information which she is working to compile.  She hopes to continue her work next summer.
XIII.  New Office Status
Some further yet brief discussion of the new Chestnut Center took place.  It was generally agreed that the Chapter needs to launch the hiring process of a part-time administrator for the Chestnut Center; advertising for the position should begin now in the State College area.  Also, a contract between the Chapter and PSU needs to be signed.  
XIV.  Fall Meeting Suggestions
The Chapter’s Fall meeting is to take place on Saturday, October 8, 2005.  The emphasis will be on the honoring of Bob and Ann Leffel.  Dave Armstrong recommended that the meeting allow a couple of hours in the morning where old photos and stories will be told about the Leffel’s and their activities.  The Chapter would then have an invited speaker for the afternoon.
Greg Miller was recommended as the formal speaker.
Workshops were discussed.  A nut storage workshop should take place in conjunction with the storage of chestnuts collected for the chapter.  Some members requested a grafting workshop.  It was generally agreed that a grafting workshop would be good, but that Fall would not be the time for grafting – a separate workshop should take place sometime in late January/early February.  Frank Brouse agreed to help in the workshop.
Dave Armstrong will invite some “dignitaries” with a formal invitation.  Mr. Armstrong requested the members send in photos of the Leffel’s and also step forward if they have stories about the Leffel’s that they’d like to share.  An advertisement for this portion of the meeting will have some focus in the upcoming Chapter newsletter.
XV.  Chapter Newsletter
Some discussion of potential newsletter articles took place.  Sara Fitzsimmons made note of these topics and will compile the upcoming newsletter based on those ideas.
XVI.  Committee Reports
Most committee reports were given earlier.  Some further discussion of the potential Chapter Scholarship program.  It was recommended the any person who wants to give money in recognition to an individual donate money to the Chapter who will, in turn, award the recognized individual.  
XVII.  Other announcements
1.
PA WILDS:  There is a fee of $25 to set up on September 24 and 25 at this event to be held in Williamsport.  If the Chapter donates something toward the event’s auction, the Chapter will be mentioned in the brochure and press release.  The Board recommended the Chapter participate in the upcoming event.
2.
Deer workshops:: The Chapter was invited to sponsor an ecosystem management project co-sponsored by the Audubon Society.  The Chapter does not have to donate money, but just lend support in acknowledgement that our organization sees that there is an issue surrounding deer management and that such management directly affects our organization.
Tim Phelps motioned that the PA Chapter co-sponsor the “Deer Management Problems and Solutions for PA” seminar.

Bob Summersgill seconded the motion.

Motion carried.

3.
Festival of Wood::  On August 13 and 14, 2005, Grey Towers will hold the Festival of Wood.  Bob Summersgill has invited members from NJ to come and volunteer at the Festival.  
4.  
Millheim::  Jim Walizer discussed the potential for a tour of 80-year old winter-hardy and timber-type Chinese chestnuts planted in Millheim.  He will arrange a field trip of the planting for late August/early September.
5.  
Sunbury Expo::  Blair and Mary Carbaugh will represent the Chapter at an upcoming expo in Sunbury.  Bill Montague will bring down a Chapter display from Tioga County at Ag Progress Days.  The Carbaugh’s can then use that display at the Expo.
6.  
Native Plant Expo in Millersville::  Tim Eck recommended that the Chapter participate in this event.  He will gather more information on the event.
7..  
Credit card for the chapter:: Tim Eck is looking into the formation of a Chapter credit card through Fulton Bank, where a certain percentage of card-holder’s interest would be donated to the Chapter.  He will have more information in the future.
8.  
Wish list::: Bob Summersgill recommended that the Board reimburse Tom Pugel for his renting of a boom during the 2005 pollinating season.  The Board agreed to do so.  There was some discussion regarding how Sara Fitzsimmons could use a truck.  Any help in getting a vehicle donated to the Chapter would be appreciated.
Chandis Klinger motioned to adjourn the meeting.
Alex Day seconded the motion.
The meeting was adjourned at 3:30 pm.
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